Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
August 15, 2021 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Becca Lowrance; Rick Orem; Abby Striebig; Patti Warner; Bill Wilson; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused: Yogi Gillette; and Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Guest Present:  Malcolm Cameron to speak to the Environmental Task Force request for funding waste water mitigation efforts.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4:00 pm.
Opening Devotion:  Linda shared a devotion from Strength for the Journey, by Peter Gomes – a sermon entitled “Freedom, Choices, and Commitment,” based on Joshua 24:15. “Choose this day whom you will serve – as for me and my house, we will serve the Lord.”.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Gwen and Stephanie shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Approval of Docket:  Approved.
Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the stated Session Meeting on July 18, 2021 were approved as distributed.
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed virtually during online worship on Sunday, August 1, as previously approved.  
Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.

2) Linda shared several communications thanking Trinity for scholarships and benevolence giving.
3) Linda requested that a plaque be placed beside the newly exposed brick wall in the main hallway, noting that this was part of the original brick wall of the Kyle Meadows homestead that was built in 1825 and eventually became Trinity’s church house.  Judy seconded the motion.  During discussion, it was observed that this request might better be part of a comprehensive approach to the role of enslaved persons in Trinity’s history.  Motion was denied by consensus.  Mary Colleen made, and Nancy seconded, a new motion that a small group work on a statement that also addressed the General Assembly’s request for churches and presbyteries to consider a Season of Repentance related to these issues.  Rick made, and Mark seconded, an amendment to the motion that the group share its report with Session at its October meeting.  Both the motion and the amendment were approved.  It was suggested that Patti, Linda, Pat Churchman, Hannah Facknitz, and Besi Muhonja be asked to serve on this task force.  (Besi Muhonja is a professor in the English Department at JMU and has been attending Trinity’s online worship for several months.)
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen
Gwen shared several updates on congregation moves, hospitalizations, joys, and concerns.  She is coming to Harrisonburg for full days on Tuesdays and Wednesdays and is on call for Fridays.  She has been doing in-person visits and meeting children to bless backpacks for the start of school.  She is in discussion with Teresa Harris on children’s nurture for the fall.
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:
1) Discernment

Stephanie led a conversation about ways to practice discernment as a group, particularly over Zoom meetings, noting that the Session is not just a governing board, but also a spiritual body called to discernment – a task made more complicated by virtual meetings.  She invited each attending Elder to share what they need in order to make decisions.  Topics discussed included sufficient time, inviting a time of silence or prayer during discussion, notes and information prior to a meeting, and particularly, hearing from, and listening to, all voices.  All agreed that this was a very helpful discussion that should establish some ground rules for online meetings.

2) Possible Return to In-person Session Meetings:

After discussion, the consensus was to hold the September Session meeting over Zoom, but to meet in person at the church house in October.  For safety, that meeting would be held in the Commons or the Sanctuary and masks would be required.   Meeting in the Sanctuary with chairs arranged in a circle would be preferable.  The meeting location would be reviewed month by month, with a switch to Zoom if advisable.  A hybrid meeting could also be set up if someone couldn’t get there.  Approved.
3) Session Retreat

Stephanie requested changing the January Session retreat date so she can take the regularly scheduled Session week off, for a post-Advent/Christmas respite. She will do a doodle poll to determine an appropriate date and delivery format. 
4) Follow-Up to Building Clean-up

The building clean-up has been conducted and the work of all the volunteers is much appreciated.

5) House Church/Marks Group Closing
Please follow up with House Churches and Marks Groups to have persons sign up to attend worship on September 5th.  All House Church members are welcome to attend worship in person that morning.  Each Marks Group may have two representatives, and there could be room for more if there is interest. 
6) Soft Opening Updates
Active Session members and members of the COVID task force, plus families, are invited to sign up to reserve a spot for Sunday worship on August 22 and 29. We will plan to have 15 in the sanctuary and 15 in the Commons. This is intended to help work out the kinks before we’re more “fully” open on September 12. Feedback - from the church house and for those still watching from home - will be very helpful.  The link to sign up is  lhttps://rsvp.church/r/EwBXf80f.

7) Communication from Virginia Bethune  (See discussion above on the formation of a Season of Repentance Task Force.)
For Information: 

1) Stephanie is actively seeking alternative volunteer leadership for UKIRK on a regular basis. When she agreed to serve, it was initially to share that leadership with Scott Crannell but he stepped out of that role two years ago, and with her changing family circumstances and schedules, it is too much to have the commitment every Wednesday night during the school year. She is still working to help coordinate and organize, but any ideas for volunteer leadership would be much appreciated.
Upcoming Dates:

1) 2021 Vacation (5 weeks – with one week carried over from 2020) - April 5-9; June 18-26 (off Sunday the 20th); July 23-August 7 (off 2 Sundays - July 25 and August 1); November 19-27; Sunday, October 17 (Thursday-Sunday) 

2) 2021 Continuing Education - February 6-13 and April 24-May 1 (both weeks online with the Lombard Mennonite Peace Institute)

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


COVID Task Force







Yogi/Linda

For Information:

1) A successful in-person worship was held in the Hudson Auditorium at Massanetta Springs on August 8, with 60-70 persons attending.  
2) The new AV/technology room is now in operation, and plans are for a soft re-opening of in-person worship for Session and Covid Task Force members in August, with regular in-person worship beginning again in September. The task force’s last meeting was August 10, at which time they considered the impact of the latest CDC guidelines and made plans for a welcoming gathering on August 28 to celebrate returning to some in-person activities and worship in the church house.  (See additional details under Pastor’s Report.)
Visioning Task Force







Ellie
No report
Extension of Meeting:  Mary Colleen made, and Abby seconded, a motion to extend the meeting by 20 minutes.  Approved.
Reaching Out 








Judy
No report
Sanctuary








Rick
No report

Hearts and Hands:







Linda

1) Hearts and Hands continues to meet monthly over Zoom and welcomes recommendations for persons who would be blessed by receiving a prayer shawl or shoo box.  Linda and Lauren Strawderman will represent the group at Marks Group Closing on September 5, and it plans to recall on September 26.
Backpack Program 







Abby
1) Much of the backpack inventory has been moved back to Keister. Elementary School.
Centering Space







Stephanie

1) Renovations to the Harbor Room are coming along nicely.
Clothes Closet 







Mary
1) Just  3-4 families came to the in-person opening on August 11.  Switch-over plans are being made for late September/early October.
Library









Judy
1) Committee members continue to meet weekly to catalog new materials.
Faith in Action







Bill

1) Five Trinity members attended the July 27 meeting at Sunny Slope Farm.  FIA has hired a full-time chief organizer and would like each covenanting organization to establish Core Teams that would complete a Power Analysis for their organization.  The Core Team should meet with Trinity leadership in September.  An FIA leader would also attend that meeting to address any questions.   It is hoped that Trinity will pledge about 1% of its 2022 total church budget to FIA.  Also, a Valley-wide Listening Campaign event will kick off on Sunday, October 24 at 3:00 pm.  Any Session member who would like to get more involved in FIA should contact Bill.
Seasonal Teams 

Pentecost Team
1) The team received many donations for the welcome back-to-school bags for students at Second Home. The bags have been packed and delivered to Second Home.  
Harvest Team 
No report
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
No report.
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
No report
Communication and Outreach Team





Abby
      No report

Finance Team








Linda

For SessionAction:
The Finance Team requested approval of $12-14,000 for waste water mitigation efforts to supplement city grant funds, with the expense coming from Environmental Bequest funds.

Rationale:  Malcolm explained that this would be Trinity’s share of the project after receiving HCAP funding from the city for 75% of the project expenses.  The Environmental Bequest Task Force saw this as helpful to address Trinity’s drainage problems, as well as assisting neighboring property owners concerned about drainage on to their property.  (See Malcolm’s summary outlining the project rationale and funding, as well as summarizing other past and anticipated funding from the environmental bequests.)  This will also help stabilize the lower parking lot, which is sliding downhill because of rain from the roof.  There is $26,000 in the fund right now.  Funds earmarked for other purposes – water fountain, pavilion, etc. would still be available.  Approved. 

For Information
1) July Treasurer’s Report – The report shows that we had an actual YTD income of $206,867 as of the end of July – which is 107% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures reflect the fact that a number of annual pledges have been received in full and also the receipt of $364 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $206,867 – which is 99% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  Again, note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2021 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals – for example, Centering Space/Myrtle Funds, the Backpack Program, and the Environmental Bequest Fund.  

1) Scholarship Awards – Jeannie has processed all scholarships for 2021-2022.
2) Recognition of Echo Striebig – We have purchased a $250 gift card and will ask DeAnne Chenoweth to present it to Echo Striebig at worship on August 22.   Abby is liturgist for worship that morning and so will be present for this special recognition.
Nominating Committee






Becca

No report

Personnel Committee







Ellie

For Information:

1) The committee received 14 applications for the new Communications Specialist/Church Administrator position.  Applications have been reviewed and three interviews are scheduled.

Care and Compassion Team 






Gwen

For Information:

1) The team’s next meeting is August 16.

Processing the Meeting:  Appreciation was expressed for the discussion concerning discernment.  

Next Meeting –Sunday, September 19, 4:00 pm.  Nancy Hopkins-Garriss will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 6:05 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

_____________________________



_______________________________

Linda Bradley






Stephanie Sorge

Clerk of Session





Moderator
5

